
The newsletter of the Northwest Alfa Romeo Club  

Iniezione  

Coming up this Sunday is the annual NW Alfa Romeo Club 

Holiday Party.  This event is always a popular gathering of our 

friends and families to laugh about the past year and spin stories 

about what weôll do next year.  Thereôs plenty of Alfa Romeo 

goodies on the auction tables and we enjoy great foods and even 

talk a little bit about our cars and car issues and car nuts.   

This year weôve moved the Holiday Party to a great location in 

Burien called Filibertoôs.  This dedicated restaurant will be open-

ing just for us and serves some of the best Italian food outside of 

Italyé and perhaps better than most youôd find within Italy.  

There will be a very good No -Host bar to enjoy.  The meal will be 

served family style Italian so you can choose what you prefer 

and youôll probably be stuffed when finished.   They will have 

gluten - free choices if requested.  (Contact Bill Gehring at 

bjgehring2@msn.com by Friday morning if you want to re-

quest gluten - free options.)   

All your fellow Alfisti will be there! In addition to the really good 

food, youôll enjoy a fun presentation, festive atmosphere, Alfista 

of the Year will presented, and a chance to do some holiday 

shopping from the Auction tables.  

¶ Filibertoôs Italian Restaurant                                  
653 SW 152nd Street  Burien, WA  98166   

(filibertositalianrestaurant.com)   Plenty of parking!  

¶ Sunday, December 14th Starting at 5 PM, going until 

we get kicked out  

Register Now!  The registration must close at Noon on Friday so final plans and prep can be done.  Price is 

$50 per person (Club Members & their guests) or $75.00 if youôre not a current NWARC member.   Sign up 

for the party at Motorsportsreg.com  (If you donôt want to use Motorsportsreg, you can contact Ron Cal-

kins directly at 206 403 3445 to sign up.)  If you want to join NWARC, see page 5.  

Reminder!  We are always looking for cool items for the auction tablesé and based on previous events, 

that is exactly what we get.  To donate items for the Silent Auction send them to The Gehrings,  

129 19th Ave, Kirkland, WA 98033, or have the item picked up. Call Lynn 253 - 226 - 1821 (Tacoma 

area), Kristy 206 - 250 - 5305 (Seattle) or Judy 425 - 822 - 4231 (Eastside).  Remember that we need a 

description, details and value on all donations. E -mail bjgehring2@msn.com with questions. At the party, 

bid using the signup sheets and if you win an item, purchase with cash or check (Sorry, no credit or debit 

cards accepted but there is a cash machine close by).  

See you at Filibertoôs Italian Restaurant! 

Itôs Here!     The 2014 NWARC Holiday Party    December 14!  
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Holiday Gala preparations are 

continuing as I write, and I hope 

you are planning to attend.  The 

menu is set, arrangements are 

made, and procurement of silent 

auction items is in full swing.  If 

available, we are even promised 

a 4C in attendance.  It will be a 

memorable and fun event, De-

cember 14.  If you havenôt yet, 

please go to motorsportreg.com 

and search ñnwarcò to register. 

As I was contemplating this col-

umn, a couple of news items 

popped up, which, even though 

non -Alfa, I think are interesting.  

First is the 207 mph bicycle.  It 

is a little skinny thing, propelled 

by three rockets.  It reached its 

terminal speed in less than five 

seconds.  The crazy (in my opin-

ion) builder/rider claims it has 

the potential for 250 mph in less than two seconds!  

If he tries it, I at least hope he wears a helmet this 

time.  

The other item involves what I think may be the in-

vention/development of the century, 3D printing.  

Earlier, I wrote of a car being printed.  Now it is hap-

pening in space.  A replacement part was just printed 

at the space station.  They seem to have overcome 

the problems of printing in zero gravity, and I think it 

is fascinating that they will be able to do repairs at 

the space station on the spot.   

Hemmings Sport and Exotic Car is one of my fa-

vorite magazines, as it deals with vintage/collector 

cars that we are inter-

ested in and can afford.  

In the January issue is a 

comparison between two 

similar cars, a Saab 

9000 Turbo and an Alfa 

Romeo 164S.  They are 

similar because both 

were done on the same 

platform, the Tipo Quat-

tro, first developed by 

Lancia and Saab, begin-

ning in 1978.  Alfa got 

into the action in 1982.  

The first Saabs that made it here, styled by Guigaro, 

were 1986 models and the first 164, done by Pininfa-

rina, sold in Europe as a 1988, then arrived here in 

1990.  I think they were sold as 1991 models.  The 

first one we ever saw was at the 1990 NWARC 25th 

birthday party, hosted by one of the founders, Jay 

Nuxoll.  (As an aside, guess what 

Jay is hosting in April 2015?)  

Because we had owned both, I 

knew I would find the compari-

son interesting.  We bought our 

1991 164L new in January 1992, 

because it was an Alfa, of 

course, and bought the Saab 

used in 2001, primarily for our 

sons, who were nearing driving 

age and were avid snowboard-

ers.  We were attracted to the 

Saab in general, but thought it 

would also be a good car for win-

ter driving, which it was.  Inter-

estingly enough, the Saab was 

the least dependable.  It seemed 

to spend a lot of time at Scan-

West on Greenwood and at Price 

Brothers in Kirkland, and lasted 

until 2010, when it went off on a 

hook to an auto salvager in Colo-

rado.  We last saw the 164 a couple of years ago in 

Bellingham, the residence of the buyer who bought it 

from us in 2006.  The 164 was our primary family car 

for fourteen+ years, but that does include some sto-

ries I might have to include in a future column.  

The first thing I noticed about the comparison article 

was the setting of the lead photo, some pilings and a 

dock on the water.  Then my eyes went to the cars, 

and they both had Washington license plates!  The 

9000 was from Port Townsend, but the 164 was 

owned by the NWARCôs own Michael Mulvihill from 

Lynwood.  Michael, you have to write your own article 

for us about the experience of the comparison test.  

It was a great article, spread over eight pages, with 

many good photographs.  The author didnôt really 

reach a conclusion as to which was the better car, but 

did point out that internationally, Saab sold an aver-

age of 33,500 per year and Alfa, about 22,800.  The 

U.S. numbers were even more interesting.  The arti-

cle says the number of 9000ôs sold here were ñwell 

into six figuresò, but that Alfa only sold a total of 

6,909 164ôs in the U.S. from 1990 to 1995.  That 

makes our cars pretty rare.  He does point out, 

though, that Alfa is still selling cars internationally, 

and Saab barely exists, so who is the winner?  

As I said initially, I hope to see you at the Gala on 

December 14.  You can still sign up!  Then there is 

the ñAnti Football Driveò January 3 and an interesting 

meeting January 7 featuring Peter Emhoff, Alfa resto-

ration expert.  Happy Holidays!  

Bill Gehring                                                           

NWARC President  

 Presidentôs Column                           By Bill Gehring  
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NEW LOCATION  

2600 West Commodore Way  

Suite #3  

Seattle, WA  98119  

206 378 0900  

www.group2inc.com  

Yes, Virginia there really is a new Alfa Romeo in North America .  The Alfa Ro-
meo 4Cs have been arriving at the dealers around the USA and Canada for the last 

few weeks.  My dealer friend in San Diego has been happy 
to sell a few and people on the street really approve when 

they see the cars.  One of the key delays to this point was 
the transmissions overheating so to fix that, youôll see the 
cars have a new, hastily added vent on the rocker panel of 
the driver side to pull in a little extra air and cooling.  Alex 
Sargent tells me that heôs got a waiting list, but no cars 
quite yet.  One did come into Alfa Romeo of Tacoma and was sold to Richard Griot!  
Anybody wander by Griotôs place to see if the car is displayed?  

The LA Auto Show was a few days ago, but  Alfa Romeo finally had a display in 
the USA!  Shannon Low was there to see it, otherwise I might not have believed it 
was real.  They had a couple of the 4C on display as well as nice Alfa décor and 
swag to catch people eyes.  Nicely done Alfa Romeo!  

I know I love this magazine for the tons of Alfa Romeo con-
tent, but now Auto Italia is celebrating its 20th anniver-
sary as the only worldwide publication dedicated to Italian 

cars and is offering some special deals to readers in the 
USA:  A reduced 12 month subscription rate of just £70 
(about $110 USD) instead of the regular £78.  The offer, 
which will only run for a limited period is available via email 
to Phil Ward (Editor) for details.                                   
autoitalia@virginmedia.com    They also have a cool 
2015 wall calendar that is included with a subscriptioné or 

you can simply buy it while stocks for £8.95 including post-
age.  Pop an e -mail to the editor to order.  

 According to Au-
toGespot, the Rome -
based design studio, 
Lazzarini, is thinking of 

building a twin turbo 
Ferrari V8 version of 
the Alfa 4C with a the-
oret ical 738 HP.  That 
should propel the car to 
60 mph in 2.5 seconds 
thanks to 532 lb. - ft. of 

torque.  They claim  
they can build one for 

about $312,000 USD.  

There is a nice article about a 60th Anniversary Italian Road Rally experience by the 
NY Times contributor Nick Czap and well known Alfa fanatic, Conrad Stevenson.  
Read:  www.nytimes.com/2014/12/07/automobiles/an - anniversary -
pilgrimage - for - the - giulietta - timeless - at - 60.html?emc=eta1&_r=1#  

Lastly, in the latest Hemmings Sports & Exotics , they also have a nice article on 
page 53 about the Alfa Romeo Alfetta sedan .  Fun piece that also talks about the 
Alfetta GT and the later GTV6.  ñSome four door sedans can handle tight, fast 
curves extremely wellé  One particular standout sedan, which easily runs rings 
around many rarer  and high priced sports cars, is Alfa Romeoôs lovely-looking 
Alfetta sedan.ò  Nice.  This motivates me to get mine out of the garage.   

                                 Alfa News             By Fred Russell  
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SOVREN  (Society of Vintage 

Racing Enthusiasts)               

TBD  

AROO                                 

(Alfa Romeo Owners of Oregon)   

Ed Slavin  503 789 3282                    
eslavin@nic -mail.com  

FEN  (Fiat Enthusiasts NW)                                    

Gordy Hyde  425 241 9307  

MGCCNWC  (MG)                  

Ken Bottini  425 883 9615  

President   Bill Gehring       
(425) 822 4231                    
bjgehring2@msn.com  

Vice President  Ken Case   
(425) 702 9298                     
casekb@msn.com  

Secretary  Gordy Hyde           
(425) 241 9307                       
gohyde@hotmail.com  

Treasurer   Ron Calkins      
(206) 403 3445  
tip1ring1@gmail.com  

Activities   Earl Krygier        
webmaster@nwalfaclub.com  

Competition Co -Directors  
Mirko Freguia   (206) 795 0861  
Chris Benny     (206) 283 9065   

Membership                        
Paul & Kristy Affolter            
(206) 523 8534                   
phaffolter@gmail.com            

kristinaffolter@hotmail.com  

Iniezione Editor  Fred Russell  
editor@nwalfaclub.com  

Webmaster  Earl Krygier     
webmaster@nwalfaclub.com  

Technical Editor  Wes Ingram 
15613 ñCò Peterson Road       
Burlington, WA  98233         
(360) 707 5701  
wing@nwlink.com  

Digital Printing by Swifty 
Print Seattle  / Dan Hatch  

 

http://nwalfaclub.com  

www.aroc - usa.org  

www.alfabb.com  

Facebook:  NWARC  

 Board Members   

 Committee Directors   

 Club Liaisons  

The Iniezione is the monthly newsletter of the Northwest Alfa Romeo Club, a non -profit organization of Alfa Romeo en-

thusiasts. NWARC is a regional chapter of the national Alfa Romeo Owners Club (AROC). Chapter meetings are typically 
held the second Wednesday of most months except December.   Membership dues are $63 per year, which includes sub-

scriptions to either the digital and/or print versions of the Iniezione and the monthly national publication, Alfa Owner. For 

information about joining the club, contact the membership director listed in the right hand column.   Opinions expressed 

in the Iniezione are those of the author and do not necessarily reflect those of the club.  (The author may simply be nuts!)  

Publication of articles describing technical procedures does not constitute an endorsement by the club, its officers, or 

AROC. It is the responsibility of the person performing any procedure to accept all consequences of his or her actions.  
Wouldnôt it be nice if everyone would take personal responsibility? 

Commercial advertisements in the newsletter are a win!  During this tight economy, give your business added exposure 

while supporting the NWARC. Ad rates are:  5òx8ò $85/Qrtly  $200/Annu  4òx5ò $65/Qtrly  $170/Annu  2òx3.5ò 

$50/Qtrly  $120/Annu    E-mail a color tif, or pdf file (300 DPI) to  editor@nwalfaclub.com  

To subscribe to the digital newsletter:  Send an e -mail to  info - subscribe@nwalfaclub.com     ...then when the 

automated tool sends you an e -mail message, simply reply to the msg and youôre on the list. 

Just the Facts...   

With the Holiday Party serving as a wonderful December gathering, there is no 

monthly club meeting this month.  In January, we will have a meeting on the 

7th at Angeloôs in Bellevue with the Alfa (and other cars) restorer; Peter Emhoff 

as the guest speaker.  There will be more info in the January newsletter!  

There is No December Club Meeting  

Our very popular annual New Year Drive will be held Saturday, January 3rd 

giving people a chance to see a little football on New Yearôs Day.   

Our start point will be the same place as before, the Starbucks near Mill Creek 

exit from I -5 just north of Lynnwood.   

Start Point:  Starbucks  1330 164th St SW   Lynnwood, WA 98087  

Start Time:   8:30 AM driver meeting!   

As the route leader, Iôll hand out route guides at our driver/navigator meeting 

prior to heading out.  Our drive takes us on scenic roads up to Skagit County to 

our host, Fred Schuddekopp 

at Autostrada in Anacortes.  

Fred usually has a variety of 

road and race cars in differing 

stages of build as well as a 

few rare cars for us to enjoy.  

Weôll have a lunch at Fredôs, 

and then weôll also get the 

chance to visit Ingram Enter-

prises.  This is also an amaz-

ing treat as Wes Ingram and 

Herb Sanborn have a world-

wide reputation for being SPI-

CA experts, as well as great 

engine builders, and overall 

Alfa car guys.  On top of that, they may be the two nicest guys in the Alfa club.  

Iôm not sure, but we can ask them when we see them.  

The timing for the after lunch is up to you to return home when and how youôd 

like.  

Lunch / Tour:   Autostrada  2900 T Ave   Anacortes, WA 98221  

Bonus Tour:  Ingram Enterprises  15613 Peterson Rd Ste C                

      Burlington, WA 98233  

Questions?  Lost along the way?  Call me (Fred Russell) at 425 308 6621.   

If the weather turns snowy or icy, the event will be cancelled.  Check our club 

website, facebook site, or Alfa BB / NWARC site for a notice!  

New Year Anti Football Drive                              January 3rd  
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Member Recommendation!  

Have a parts or service provider you have found to 

be highly satisfactory?  Share your wisdom at ca-

sekb@msn.com .  With your help, we can all be 

better automotive consumers.   

Dent Solutions, Mobile  -   Paintless dent removal  

206 890 6456  

Burien Upholstery, Burien  -  Upholstery, carpets  

Classic Interior Restorations, Seattle  -   Headliners  

Mark 2 Collision Center, Lynnwood -  Collision repair  

North Kitsap Auto Rebuilt,  Poulsbo -   Collision repair  

Professional Glass Company, Seattle -  Windshield 
Replacement  

Security Safe & Lock, Inc., Bellevue -  Lock rebuilding  

Speedometer Service , Portland -  Speedometer and 
tachometer repair and calibration  

Tire Rack  Internet -  Tires, wheels and parts  

Vancity Plating,   Burnaby BC -   Chrome plating 

and polishing  

All the providers listed were recommended by one or 
more club members as being highly satisfactory but are 
not specifically endorsed by NWARC.   

At the November club meeting, fellow club member Martin 

Rudow presented a mixed media presentation for his new 

book, Long Straights and Hairpin Turns, Second Edition.  

With 16 pages of new material added to the already popular 

book, Long Straights and Hairpin Turns, Second Edition is far 

from just a reprint.  

Martin Rudow, whose father raced in that great era has writ-

ten both editions of Long Straights and Hairpin Turns with 

help from the few people remaining who were racing in those 

years.  

ñThe popularity of the book amazed me,ò comments Rudow. 

ñWhen copies began going for ridiculous prices, and I found 

more great material from the era, I knew that a second edi-

tion was called for.ò 

Starting with the first 4 -cylinder races on abandoned airports 

in the early 1950s and wrapping up with three big - time pro-

fessional racing circuits in place at the conclusion of the 1961 season, Long Straights and Hairpin Turns takes 

the reader through a wonderful decade where skinny - tired cars and their t - shirt -wearing drivers raced for lit-

tle more than fun and trophies. The saga is continued with Long Straightôs successor, Weekends of Glory, 

which covers the increasingly big time racing era of the 1960s.  

Written with respect, passion, and amazing detail, Long Straights and Hairpin Turns is a one -of -a-kind record 

of a fabulous era sadly neglected until this book revived it for all race fans, young and old. It is available from 

Martin at (206) 427 - 1124 , email rsp@eschelon.com , as well as at selected motorsports outlets and 

bookstores. Sold as a set with its companion volume, Weekends of Glory, a $139.90 value, for $100 total.  

Thinké holiday gift for a spouse, from a spouse, for yourself.   

1-800 -788 -4435  

www.international -auto.com  

FREE CATALOG  

Selling Alfa Romeo, Fiat, and 
Lancia Parts Since 1971 

Long Straights and Hairpin Turns, Second Edition.  
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From out of the clouds that were sitting right on the pavement, came about a dozen chilled people.  As they 

got closer, I could see these mystery people were the instructors and setup team making sure the cones were 

in place and matched their plans for the NWARC Driver Skills class that was about to start.  The cars ranged 

from an older Buick to V8 infused 240Z, to newer Porsches and Corvettes.  The students gathered under those 

same low clouds which offered no feeling of warmth.  Soon their chills, and even the clouds would be gone 

and learning was underway.   

Monroe Speedway, on the 

west side of Monroe at the 

Evergreen State Fair-

grounds, served as the ven-

ue for the classroom and 

track.  Starting inside, there 

was donuts, fresh hot cof-

fee, and people checking 

students in.  Then when the 

time arrived, Mirko Freguia 

started the classroom por-

tion.  Walking through the 

days goals, priorities, and 

key fundamentals with the 

students.  The presentation 

went over car control re-

garding braking, tires, traction, and even hand 

grip on the steering wheel.   

Mirko covered aspects people often donôt think 

about while driving, like how tires can only do 

a max of 100% of their capability before they 

loose traction and slide.  They can slow you 

down at 100%, or turn you at 100% or a 

combination of say 75% braking and 25% 

turningé but when we push too hard on the 

brakes during a turn, 

what happens if we 

reach 95% braking, 

and 60% turning?  

The answer is any-

time that combination 

exceeds 100%, the 

tires slide and you 

loose control.  The 

key is figuring out 

how to brake and 

steer to not exceed 

the max, without 

having to do math as 

you drive.  

           Getting Schooled, Alfa Style by Fred Russell  

Negotiating the slalom course while watching the flagger  

Stopping 3720 pounds in a hurryé Emergency Braking 

Professor Mirko talks to the class!  
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Schooling Contôd... 

Response time and thinking ahead become im-

portant.  Knowing the car and your own abilities be-

comes important.  Understanding weight shift of the 

car as you brake, or turn becomes important.   

Also talked about was what to do if the car does start 

to slide.  This is important in the dry, wet, and ice 

which all of us face at times.  The wrong time to 

learn how to handle an emergency situation is when 

youôre in the middle of an actual emergency.  Mirko 

went over how to brake, steer into a slide, what 

oversteer and understeer is and how to react to it, 

and much more.  Before anyoneôs eyes glassed over, 

he had them heading out to their cars to try out 

some of the lessons on the track.   

They track setup enabled two starting points so mul-

tiple exercises could safely happen simultaneously.  

One of the first exercises was the Emergency Brak-

ing.  One at a time a student approached 

a started point, the starter coached them 

on what they were supposed to do. 

òAccelerate straight down the track toward 

the set of cones at highway speed.  Once 

you cross between the cones, brake as 

hard as you can to stop your car.ò  The 

braking zone tested their ability to main-

tain control of the car, try to not skid, how 

quickly they responded, and how hard 

they pushed the brake pedal.  Coaches 

stood at each event and gave feedback 

and suggestions immediately after your 

run.  Students would end up repeating 

each exercise numerous times and it was 

fun to watch the improvement as peopleôs 

awareness grew.  A slalom task through 

cones had a fun twist to it.  

There would be a flagger at the 

far end of the cones who would 

put up a flag and youôd be ex-

pected to skip one slalom 

cone.   This exercise helps to 

teach you to know the width 

and steering of your car, but 

also to drive using more of 

your peripheral vison.  If you 

stare at the cones, you wonôt 

see the flagger.  Your car size 

knowledge and peripheral vi-

sion can guide you through the 

conesé just like on a real road, 

you cannot focus only on the 

lane markings or youôll miss 

the actions happening up 

ahead.  

As the day went along other 

exercise included a set of Crash avoidance, and rapid response!  

Toby steers into the spin as he leaves the wet track area.  

Mirko and Eric about to start another exercise  


